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Port-au-Prince Tent City Organization & Empowerment

The Plan: 


The plan is to equip residents of the tent city on Plas Mozole to run a census, numbering each residential structure. The park is already divided into four quarters by the layout of the sidewalks. While conducting a census, residential structures are organized into groups of 25. They are organized based on proximity to one another. With an estimated 625 residential structures, 25 groups should be formed. 


In addition to each structure receiving a number, each structure should give the name of one resident to represent the household. This will provide those running the census with the names of 625 heads of households. The heads of households should then be invited to attend a meeting held with the other 24 heads of households in their group. Each of the 25 groups should hold meetings among their 25 heads of households. During these meetings, groups should elect one of the 25 heads of households to represent their group. It is important that it is perfectly clear that this position is 100% voluntary, unless otherwise decided upon at a later date. However, it is important that some sort of filter is put in place so that those seeking the position are at least somewhat community development-minded and that there is no jealousy created amongst those who do not achieve the position. 


After these elections are held in which 25 group representatives are chosen, the 25 representatives must meet amongst themselves. Ideally, there should be an overall coordinator who is very present during the census and who oversees the meetings with the 25 representatives. It would be wonderful if this person were a member of the Haitian government or the president himself. However, perhaps this person who will oversee the group representative meetings will be someone who will grow into the role and not someone who is appointed from the beginning. It is important that any such suggestion or change in someone's position be done ever so carefully to avoid political conflict. 


The original goal should just be to assure that the heads of households meetings within groups and the group representative meetings take place regularly at a set time and location, that all representatives are present, and that no one else is present. This structure must first be established. Then there should be specific issues discussed and these issues should be determined by what those attending find to be most pressing and important. The goal is that groups start communicating, brainstorming, and collaborating democratically. When decisions of solutions are decided upon, proposals can begin to be written to the government or to aid institutions, requesting support on self-driven efforts to create positive change in the negative situation. The goal is also that distribution of any donated food or material items be done in an organized and just manner. If this goal is met, all residents will feel more secure and able to be friendly with one another, knowing that they are accounted for and do not have to constantly fight and scheme for their needs to be met, which may cause them to see neighbors as enemies. 


Even when representatives may feel that there is little to discuss, maintaining weekly meetings is important and the very act of doing so will cause positive effects that we cannot yet foresee. 

Natural Structures:


Many have constructed residential structures out of wood and metal scraps and materials. Others live under plastic tents and tarps. We have experimented with and propose an alternative: structures made out of palm leaves. If layered enough, palm leaves are naturally water-repellent. They also provide a cool temperature and atmosphere that is unachievable in structures made out of other materials. Lastly, they are natural materials that can be found in the countryside and are biodegradable when thrown out.  


The goal, while admittedly a difficult one to obtain, is to first build one palm leaf structure on the park grounds to serve as the meeting place for all meetings. If scheduled correctly, one structure can be used for the 25 group weekly meetings plus the group representatives weekly meetings. We built such a structure before but it was soon taken over by bandits. The reason why it is stated that this is difficult to obtain is because the park residents are quite territorial and finding space to build the structure and secure that it is left alone will be difficult unless there is full participation and support from the majority of the park's residents. 


It would be ideal as well to, at some point, build one palm leaf structure for each group to hold meetings, to serve as a community space for the group, and to perhaps serve as a storage place for donated items. However, this would not a potential plan that park residents should be aware of from the beginning and is not something that should be rushed into as, again, full cooperation and support of the majority of residents would be needed to continue to find space to build structures and treat them with care. Over time, it would be a wonderful evolution to see country dwellers coming into town with trucks full of palm leaves for sale which those living in tent cities purchase to build and maintain their residential structures. This would be a healthy evolution from the use of the aforementioned materials and also a new economic transaction. 

How to Begin: 

 
From lessons learned through past attempts to execute this plan, we conclude that in order to achieve trust and collaboration on such an effort from those living in the tent city, something must be done to help them meet their every day needs. This raises moral and builds trust. If residents know that the same people who are meeting their needs and lifting a burden off of their shoulders are the same people who are knocking on their doors trying to get them to attend meetings and talking a lot when they may not know whether the talk is leading anywhere, then they will be more encouraged to participate in the census and meetings than if they were not being tangibly served by the same group. 


However, distributing food items, clothing, or anything really is so complicated and risky actually. Therefore, we propose the creation of four self sustaining cafeterias: one for each quarter of the park. In order to do this, we would need a building, a stove of some sort, cooking utensils, and then enough rice and other food products to cook a hearty meal for all of the park's residents. A few residents would be hired to cook for very little or perhaps even do so voluntarily knowing that this is a service that is benefiting the community. Residents would come each day with their own container to receive a healthy serving which would cost them between 5 and 15 goud. The income generated from one day should fund the purchase of products for the next day. This allows everyone in the community to have some food security as they will eat a hearty meal each day for very little money. 


This is an effort that should be highly participated in being run by residents of the park but should be truly run and overseen by someone or a team of people who can manage funds well and have a small pool of funds aside while kinks are getting worked out. Once the kinks are worked out in this and it is running smoothly and continuously, the census should begin. Everyone should be much more willing to cooperate at this point.  

Collaboration: 


Project Esperanza is a non-profit organization based in Puerto Plata, Dominican Republic. We don't have any employees stationed in Port-au-Prince and don't have any excess funds to fund this project. We have our knowledge, experience, good will, and dedication. Therefore, in order for this plan to be successfully executed, we need the collaboration of other groups on the ground. The lingering situation of people living in tents is a concern of the city and country in general and needs absolute teamwork on behalf of NGOs and missionaries working in the area, as well as Haitian organizations and the government. We ask that everyone who receives this document review it, provide feedback, and agree to meet in order to organize and get started. Even if a group or individual does not have much time to commit, we appreciate your presence and support. In this way, we have more ability to address any issues that may come up because we will have more team members to lend possible solutions. 


After reviewing this document, please send your feedback to   CaitlinMcHale@EsperanzaMeansHope.org.

History of Efforts: 

January 2010 – Project Esperanza volunteer and supporter traveled with other organizations to Port-au-Prince and worked diligently and tirelessly to help set up medical efforts at the General Hospital, to make sure as many patients were served, to visit the tent cities dressing wounds, and to seek out people on the outskirts of town who could not make it to the hospital otherwise. Her daily updates were highly insightful to those who were not on the ground as she was. Project Esperanza as an organization was not planning on attempting to bring any support to the Port-au-Prince area but Alison's courage and updates inspired interest. 

February 2010 – Project Esperanza leadership traveled to Port-au-Prince in conjunction with a trip to Northern Haiti for other purposes. They began in Port-au-Prince by distributing letters, written in English, with their intentions and a call for collaboration and communication among expat volunteers working at the General Hospital. They then spent time among the tent residents at Plas Mozole, distributing survival kids they came with and just learning about the situation. They also distributed letters of their support and intention, written in Haitian Creole, to park residents and other Haitian. They traveled to an area on Mon Kabrit and after much dialogue and planning, employed a group of men to come into Port-au-Prince and construct a 10ft. long by 7ft. wide by 7ft. tall house with a wooden frame, walls and roof made out of naturally waterproof palm leaves, and a tin door. These houses are common in rural areas in Haiti and Haitian communities in the Dominican Republic. The house was constructed in a day and a half by 6 workers. All funds spent on the house's construction, therefore, went directly into the Haitian economy. 

The group spoke extensively with residents of the tent city about the plan of conducting a census and dividing the area into groups with regular meetings. There was excitement and collaboration among many, but it died off a bit when it came to practically executing the plan. Two Haitian Project Esperanza employees began leading the census in an organized manner after other residents had begun out of excitement to get started. They then used the structure built to live in but also to hold meetings in. As Project Esperanza leadership returned to the Dominican Republic once things were moving along, these two employees stayed behind to continue carrying out the census. 

April 2010 – Project Esperanza leadership returned to regroup with the employees on the ground and residents of Plas Mozole. Things had not progressed well as many residents did not take the employees seriously due to the fact that they were not providing them with anything tangible such as food or money. During this trip, the group taught many residents to make bracelets and then purchased them in order to resell abroad as a fundraising and job creating attempt. The group also continued to meet with community members and review the vision and purpose of the census and division into groups. A re-execution was attempted with a new system in place. The palm leaf structure that was built in February had been overtaken by thieves. Employees relinquished the structure, having no way to protect themselves and wanting to avoid conflict. The park was completely packed with structures with no place to build. One resident offered that the group rent a structure. The owner asked a ridiculously high price but wanting to move forward with the meetings and efforts, a payment was made

May 2010 – Not long after Project Esperanza leadership returned to the Dominican Republic, one of the employees was assaulted while receiving a money transfer. He was badly injured and retreated to his family's home in Gonaives. He rested a few days and then returned to the Dominican Republic. This caused the efforts to be put on hold until present. 

To read more details, visit http://esperanzameanshope.org/port-au-prince-haiti. 


